RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

February 22, 2011

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:

PAUL SLAYTON






DEIRDRE BURNS






ELISSA CASCIO (arr. 7:40 pm)





DEAN VALLAS






MARK FLEISCHHAUER






LAURIE RICH






KAREN HATTER

OTHERS PRESENT:

JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, BILL KEMBLE
1.0
Call to Order


President Slayton called the meeting to order at 7:35 pm.
VOTE:  6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Vallas, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rich); 0 NAY; 
1 ABSENT (Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the February 8, 2011 Regular Meeting*

Prior to the vote, President Slayton read the following corrections: on p. 2, last line in second full paragraph, add: “ … in the event of a contingency budget.”; and on p. 4, correct the typo in the fourth line of the second paragraph, “within.”

VOTE:  6 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Vallas, Fleischhauer, Hatter, Rich); 0 NAY; 1 ABSENT (Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN

MOTION CARRIED 
3.0 Public Comment


None
4.0  
Reports and Discussion


4.1 
2011-12 Budget Development Update*

Mr. Phelan began with a review of the budget development process to date. 

(Mrs. Cascio arrived during Mr. Phelan’s review.)
Changes to the first budget include: 1) increase in BOCES services by $45,000 to cover an additional five students who have indicated their intent to participate in BOCES programs in 2011-12; 2) $3,000 less in BOCES administrative charges; 3) changes in equipment requests for the Math, Science and English Departments, including postponing the purchase of Macintosh computers for improved Video Production class editing capability; and 4) reduction in teacher salaries with the decrease in a 0.8 FTE Speech Teacher position to 0.5 FTE, which will be accomplished through a combination of attrition and reassignment. 

Mr. Burnell added that NYSTRS has lowered the contribution rate from 11.5% to 11.2%, resulting in a savings of $53,000, and the anticipated 15% increase in Worker’s Compensation has been reduced to 6% given the District’s good history this year.

Mr. Phelan noted that the draft budget in its present form represents a 4.03% increase with a tax levy increase of 5.57%, though it is anticipated that those numbers will decrease further as the budget process progresses and information is received about other changes such as retirements. 

It was also noted that this draft does not reflect the $143,000 in funds that were allocated last year to the District as part of the Federal Jobs Savings program. Confirmation that the District could access those funds came late in the process last year, but the funds can be used over a two-year period and are available through June 30, 2012. The District will have to identify personnel expenditures that total $143,000 and for which the District can demonstrate that, were it not for those funds, the positions would have been deleted. These positions will probably not be identified until toward the end of the budget cycle. These funds are only available on a one-time basis, so whichever staff positions are retained through the use of these funds in 2011/2012 will have to be funded through general revenue the following year or excessed at that time. 
Per the request of the Board, the administration has been working to identify potential areas of cuts that could be made to reduce the budget further and meet the budget level the Board might desire. The review looked at items that are not mandatory by regulation or statute, though many are necessary to the proper functioning of the school district. To illustrate the distinction: a school principal is a mandatory position required by SED regulations and thus cannot be cut. On the other hand, the position of School Business Official is not a position required by statute or regulation.  However, the functions performed by a School Business Official include many that involve mandatory financial responsibilities, as outlined by the Comptroller as well as in law and regulation. Since someone must carry out those responsibilities, it is prudent that an employee with the skill set of a School Business Official fulfill these mandatory functions.

The possibilities for cuts were separated into three categories:  1) Category A includes expenses such as supplies, equipment, field trips, repair and maintenance, software, textbooks, travel and conference. These items have an impact on program and services, but deleting some or all would still enable us to carry on with the present program on a somewhat more limited basis. The total potential savings in Category A cuts would be $327,152; 2) Category B includes expenses related to educational programs, but involve extra duties, such as athletic programs, before- and after- school programs, co-curricular programs, department and grade level chairs, flying squad, and certain BOCES services. The items represent a potential $383,792 in savings; and 3) Category C, representing a potential cost of $4,982,650, includes expenses directly related to staff positions and their related salaries and benefits. 
The next task would be to prioritize the items. While most of Category A would be higher on the list of likely cuts, some items from Category B and Category C would float to positions higher on the list as discussions continue. At the next iteration of the budget, a set of Tiers will be presented and specific reductions recommended.
Discussion followed concerning how the recommended cuts will be determined, the potential impact of as-yet-unknown retirements, and the experience of last year when some cuts were restored with breakage from late-arriving retirements and salary give-backs. It was noted, however, that while the cuts this year will not be as high in dollar amount as last year, they will likely hurt more since they will be cutting closer to the bone.

A brief discussion followed about state aid reductions, how the RTTT funds operate, and the potential impact of RTTT requirements on the budget.
It was noted that it is important to track the RTTT program expenses to determine how much the cost will be in excess of the $9,000 allocated to the District, particularly since the District was already in the process of putting in place improved APPRs and curriculum-related RTTT elements. We need to be clear about what our students are getting from RTTT and at what cost.
A discussion followed about the recent article in the New York Times concerning the governor’s plan to cut state aid to districts that contract with their BOCES for certain services as a means of encouraging districts to seek competitive prices. The contradiction was noted: while the governor is pushing districts to work cooperatively to share services to save money, this initiative sanctions districts that are doing so. It was also noted that there are ways to ensure that districts are getting the best price without cutting state aid for cooperative purchasing from 36% to 10%. While this might make it easier for the State to balance its budget, it will do the opposite for the budget that local taxpayers will have to fund.
Discussion then turned to the governor’s recommendation that the school district freeze all wages, despite the fact that wage increases are part of collectively negotiated agreements and a unilateral freeze would be a default on the contract and would therefore break the law. 

President Slayton thanked Messrs. Phelan and Burnell for their continued work in developing the budget and then reviewed the options for reaching a potential target of a 4% tax levy increase, which requires a $366,000 cut. The avenues available to achieve this number are: 1) the Tiered cuts to be developed by the administration; 2) the federal jobs program, which would move personnel expenses into the federal funds budget; 3) use of the fund balance; and 4) breakage from retirements, which should be known by mid-March. The Board will have to reach the desired target for cuts with a mix of items from these avenues.
Consensus was then expressed on the importance of hearing from the public, particularly with respect to use of the federal money to maintain certain staff positions this year, but with the understanding that next year’s fiscal restraints could not sustain those positions. Outreach to leaders of community groups and employee groups, as was done last year, should be done this year as well.

Mr. Phelan then reviewed the assumptions on staffing. The expectation is there will be three classes of incoming Kindergarten students this Fall, not four. Those savings are already built in to the budget. It is important that the community understand that in order to contain costs, it is not anticipated that there will be any additions of programs or services reflected in this budget. The district may receive a generous donation to do X, Y and Z, but that will not come out of the general fund. 
4.2
BOCES Board Nominations and Elections*

Mr. Phelan noted that the Board would have to vote on March 8 since March 18 is the deadline for nominations for BOCES Board candidates for the coming year. 

Discussion followed about the upcoming vote on the BOCES Administrative budget. The county-wide vote is scheduled for April 19, which is the Tuesday of the week that the District is on Spring Break. In prior discussions, it appeared that there was uncertainty as to whether a quorum of the Board would be available to meet that night to vote on the BOCES budget. The understanding is that if the District does not vote, it becomes a de facto “No” vote since BOCES must have a majority of “Yes” votes in order for their Budget to pass. The biggest portion of the administrative budget is for retiree health costs. If the Budget does not pass, BOCES must maintain the same funding level as the prior year.  However, given expected increases in retiree health costs, the result would be a need to cut staffing in order to cover those expenses. 
The availability of the Board members for an April 19th meeting will be revisited. If any Board members wish to run for election to the BOCES Board or if someone wishes to nominate an individual as a candidate, please contact Mr. Phelan or the District Clerk.
4.3
Board Committee Reports*
Curriculum: Ms. Burns reported that the Committee had discussed the ways in which the District assists high school seniors in finding a college. The School Profile is being revamped with the help of Dr. Davenport, the Guidance Office, the Art Department and Janet Stetson, who is an Admissions Counselor at Bard. Work is also being done on improving how college recommendations are written, also with assistance from Ms. Stetson. The Committee also discussed Gateway To Technology (GTT). Mr. Kreps will be investigating the possibility of a COSER with BOCES for some elements. The Committee discussed the need to communicate that GTT will only be implemented if private funding is secured, it will not be covered by the general fund. There is also a need to monitor the quality of the program as it goes forward. Mr. Phelan reported on a meeting he 
attended regarding improvements to Science, Technology, Engineering and Math (STEM) education. 

President Slayton applauded the Committee for enlisting the help of someone from the community who has expertise in the area of college admissions. 
Discussion followed about the modules from GTT, the Committee’s support for the program, and how the program would develop given necessary private funding. 

Policy: Mrs. Cascio reported that the Committee met on February 10, discussed the acknowledgement of donations and continues to research the naming of facilities in recognition of a particular, significant donation. There is an existing policy, Gifts and Private Grants, which does provide that the Board will take into account the wishes of the donor. The Committee engaged in a philosophical discussion on the issue of accepting donations tied to naming rights and wishes to bring the discussion to the full Board. If the Board wishes to provide for naming rights, is this policy enough or do we need more? The Committee also discussed the relationship with booster clubs and the current requirement that flyers and other communications contain the disclaimer. Some groups have missions and goals that are very specifically aligned with the District’s mission and goals and perhaps there should be categories for such groups wherein they would not be required to include the disclaimer. The discussion on this issue will continue and a list of criteria for establishing such a category will be developed with a review of the criteria and possibly a provision that any potentially eligible group’s mission and goals be reviewed by the Superintendent. At the Committee’s future meetings, further discussion will focus on the policy on concussions, although guidance has not yet been received from the State. The Committee expects to bring to the Board the additional policy recommendations from the Comptroller’s office. In the future, the Committee will be reviewing the 5000 Series of the Policy Book, which deals with students.
President Slayton asked how the Committee wished to proceed in the discussion on gifts and naming rights, and asked if a list of pros and cons already identified could be provided.

Among the pros mentioned in the ensuing discussion, the favorable impact on the District’s financial resources was noted first. It was suggested that, given the current financial situation, every opportunity for program support should be used and one such opportunity is in generous donations from individuals and, perhaps, other entities, although corporate involvement and sponsorship rights should be avoided. Accepting donations can remain within the Board’s control and the Board can determine how to recognize those donations in a responsible manner. 

The discussion also touched on the issue of providing advertising access for consumer-related products and this was identified as something to be avoided, along with the idea of selling off parts of the school to corporate interests. 

Given the recent history of concerns expressed for memorials, a clarification would be needed on the difference between naming rights for people still alive as opposed to those who have died. The Board should maintain discretion over what goes into the schools.

It would also have to be decided if there would be a correlation between the size of the donation and the size of a plaque or other means of recognition. 
Further discussion touched on the history of naming, with the example mentioned of the BMS gym, and on the existing plaques recognizing retirees and veterans. It was suggested that there may be other ways for recognizing specific donors. 

Discussion returned to the view that given the economic situation, with revenue scarce, $500,000 from a company that asks only for some permanent recognition may be the only way to bring in dollars for things like finishing the auditorium, which has the infrastructure to support a balcony that could seat an additional 300 people but for which funding from the budget is unlikely. A company making such a substantial donation would, of course, have to be legitimate and there would have to be criteria set for determining acceptable companies.
Concern was then expressed over giving someone naming rights in return for influence over a part of our program. Support for this concern was expressed with the note that money given to gain influence can undermine the District’s mission.
An additional con was noted with the possibility that an adverse association could develop, with the example given of the problems that arose with Tylenol’s safety issues some years back. 

President Slayton summarized the discussion, noting that, on the positive side, there was the argument that accepting money that moves the program forward, with policy in place to guide the plan, was considered a good thing. On the negative side, there is a need for the Board to maintain discretion and control over the program, a need to separate gifts as opposed to memorials, and the fact that there is already a memorials policy but it is unclear as to how this relates to the discussion at hand. There is a desire to have some dollar amount set, perhaps a percentage of the budget, as a benchmark to provide guidance in how the Board would approach recognition of a donation. The other con is the possible risk of negative association.
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to suspend the rules and take a brief recess at 9:05 pm while the tape was changed. 
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

President Slayton returned the meeting to order at 9:09 pm.

5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

None
5.2 
Old Business



None
5.3 
Public Comment



None
5.4 
Other

Mrs. Cascio reminded her colleagues that March 13 and 14 are the NYSSBA Lobby Days. She is planning to go on Monday, March 14 and it is her understanding the NYSSBA will be setting up appointments with the legislators.

The Committee discussed the Claims Auditor, which is an appointed position which reports directly to the Board. The Board does receive reports from the Claims Auditor.  However, the Independent Auditor recommended that the Board meet with the Claims Auditor to talk about his process, discuss exceptions that he sees, and receive his recommendations for things he would like the Board members to do. Several Board members endorsed holding such a meeting. Mr. Burnell will arrange it for sometime in June, with a follow up sometime in the Fall before the next budget cycle gets under way.
Mr. Vallas reported that he and Mr. Phelan had attended the NYSSBA Webinar regarding Principal/Teacher APPRs. The Power Point is included in the Board packet. It appears that the process will be statutory so the District will not have flexibility in dealing with this issue. Other than that, the Webinar did not really offer anything concrete. The skeleton of the APPRs has been developed, in terms of setting forth the elements in the Review and the relative weight each element will have in the overall score. The significant addition to the process is the Value Added Student Achievement portion, but it appears that the State does not know yet how that will work. Once a student’s academic career involves encounters with several teachers, it is difficult to track the effectiveness of any one of them. Further work is needed to develop the proper algorithm to apply to the task.
Ms. Burns opened a brief discussion of the Regents Roundtable, about which Board members received an email. Concern was expressed for the fact that it is unclear what criteria will be used to determine who will be among the 25 invited to attend. Since it appears there will be more than one Roundtable, perhaps if no Rhinebeck representative attends the first, other opportunities will be available. Mrs. Cascio expressed interest in attending in the future.
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:

6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*

6.1.2 ***** PULLED Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept a grant award from the Community Foundation of Dutchess County in the amount of $640 for the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School in support of “Third Grade Bikes the Rail Trail,” submitted by Barbara Rizzolo.* (See Item 6.8)
6.1.3 ***** PULLED Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the donation of books to BMS teachers and the BMS/RHS/Library from the Rhinebeck PTSO as a result of their January 2011 Book Fair in the total amount of $1,036.19. (See attached.)* (See Item 6.9)
6.1.4 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve participation in cooperative bidding with the Dover Union Free School District for food services commodities and services for the 2011-12 school year. (See attached resolution)*
6.1.5 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the resignation of Christopher Jones from the position of Athletic Trainer, effective March 4, 2011. 
6.1.6 ***** PULLED Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept a donation from the Rhinebeck High School Jazz Band in the  amount of $945, in support of field trip transportation expenses for the High School Band to New York City, as stipulated. (See attached.)* (See Item 6.10)
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.2  
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve Spring coaches/advisors for the 2010-11 school year*:

Softball:
Varsity

Steve Boucher


$3,757



Junior Varsity
Justin Weisenthal


$2,742




Modified 

Kristin Koegel


$2,231

Baseball:
Varsity

George Nikolatos


$3,757




Junior Varsity
William Carney


$2,742




Modified

Andrew Sheldon


$2,231

Tennis:
Varsity

Michael Piccione


$2,846


Track:

Varsity

Jason Grady



$3,898







(distance, hurdles, throwing) 



Varsity

TBA




$3,898






(sprinting, jumping, pole vault)

Modified

Marc Burg



$2,395








(distance, throwing)





Modified

Jennifer McCracken


$2,395








(sprinting, jumping)




VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.3  
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve a leave request from Megan Rodier, such leave having commenced on November 22, 2010 and having been taken as paid medical leave through February 18, 2011, the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave, such leave thereafter to be taken as unpaid child care leave through May 27, 2011.* 

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.4 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the extension of the appointment of Desiree Kavanagh as a long-term substitute in the position of School Social Worker at Bulkeley Middle School and Rhinebeck High School. Such appointment effective November 29, 2010, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA + 30 + 6 ($58,626, $293.13 at 1/200 per diem), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule, is extended through May 27, 2011 to fill the vacancy created by the unpaid child care leave granted to Megan Rodier, School Social Worker at Bulkeley Middle School and Rhinebeck High School.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.5 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Vallas, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the Grade 7-8 Gateway to Technology – Design and Modeling and Automation and Robotics curriculum modules, for implementation effective September 2011, contingent upon the receipt of start-up funding from a source or sources outside the school district’s general fund.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.6 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint Spring 2011 Continuing Education Instructors. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.7 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2010-11 school year. (See attached.)*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.8
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant award from the Community Foundation of Dutchess County in the amount of $640 for the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School in support of “Third Grade Bikes the Rail Trail,” submitted by Barbara Rizzolo.*

Prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas thanked the Community Foundation for its support and observed that the Governor does not see that these wonderful items are desired and supported by the community.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.9
Motion by Burns, seconded Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept the donation of books to BMS teachers and the BMS/RHS/Library from the Rhinebeck PTSO as a result of their January 2011 Book Fair in the total amount of $1,036.19. (See attached.)*

Prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas thanked the PTSO for coming through again with this donation to provide additional books for the library in these difficult financial times.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.10
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a donation from the Rhinebeck High School Jazz Band in the amount of $945, in support of field trip transportation expenses for the High School Band to New York City, as stipulated. (See attached.)*

Prior to the vote, Mr. Vallas stated that he was proud of the band members for raising the money to take this trip and noted how fortunate the community is to live close enough to such a resource as the Metropolitan Opera House. Mrs. Cascio added that learning standards were met in the content of the activity.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

7.0 Proposed Executive Session

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session at 9:18 pm for the purpose of discussion of collective bargaining agreements pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Laws and the job performance and salary history of particular individuals.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Paul Slayton as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 9:55 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

8.0
Adjournment

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:55 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Cascio, Rich, Hatter, Fleischhauer, Vallas); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully Submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Paul Slayton

Clerk Pro Tempore


